
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 26 FEBRUARY 2009
                                                                                                                                                                

IOS.20/09
HISTORIC CORE PUBLIC REALM IMPROVEMENTS   – 
CASTLE STREET

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) submitted report CS.12/09 updating Members on the current position regarding the scheme of Public Realm Improvements in Castle Street, Carlisle.  

Mr Battersby informed Members that the original scheme had been amended to reflect the outcome of the extensive consultation undertaken in late 2007/early 2008 and the proposals had subsequently been approved and funding released to progress the scheme.  The design of the Public Realm works in Castle Street had now been substantially finalised and detailed costings had confirmed that the scheme could be completed within budget.  

Mr Battersby added that alongside the work on the scheme the various Traffic Orders had been progressed.  One of the Traffic Orders related to the designation of a Restricted Zone which required approval by the Department of Transport.  An application had been submitted in May and, although it was understood that the proposals had been recommended for approval, a formal decision was awaited.  He added that the remaining Traffic Orders had been advertised by the County Council in October and despite amendments being made to the scheme to reflect the earlier consultation, a number of objections had been received by the County Council. 

Mr Battersby summarised the issues which had been raised as objections to the closure of West Walls; objections from religious establishments relating to concerns about parking for their worshipers; disabled parking provision; and objections from businesses who considered that the loss of the disc parking space could jeopardise their viability.

In deferring consideration of the Traffic Orders, the County Council's Local Committee had referred the matter back to the City Council and to the Carlisle Renaissance Board to consider car parking accessibility; and tariffs and an economic impact assessment of the proposal.

Mr Battersby reported that the Carlisle Renaissance Board had agreed that the work should be undertaken to enable the scheme to proceed.

The matter had been considered by Executive on 16 February 2009 (EX.019/09).

The Executive had decided:

“(1)
That the Executive agree to inform the Carlisle Local Committee that it wishes to adopt Option 1 as set out in the Director of Community Services’ Report CS.9/09 to proceed with the substantive scheme as advertised.  

(2) 
The Executive recommend the Local Committee of the County Council to approve the Traffic Orders as originally proposed and that the scheme as agreed by the Highways Committee, and this Council goes ahead with no further amendments.

(3) 
That the Renaissance Board be asked, as a matter of urgency, to provide the signage and plans for inclusion in the final scheme.

(4)
That the Executive also ask Officers to discuss the scheme with the businesses who had expressed their concerns with the proposal.”

The Committee was invited to consider whether it supported the Executive’s position.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) Surprise that a number of objections had been received by the County Council both during and after the formal consultation period.  Could lessons be learnt for future consultation?

In response, Mr Battersby outlined the comprehensive and lengthy consultation exercise undertaken in late 2007/early 2008 and the amendments made in response thereto.  He suspected that the changing economic climate may have prompted a greater response.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder emphasised the wide consultation undertaken which had received very good press coverage.  He had been surprised that objections had been received following the formal consultation period.  He believed that the scheme would have a beneficial effect in the longer term and expressed the hope that the Committee would support the Executive’s position.

(b) At a previous meeting of ATAG the issue of undertaking a survey to establish whether people parking in the Castle Street area were actually visiting the businesses there or instead coming into the city centre had been raised.  Had any work been done in that regard?

Mr Battersby replied that a detailed survey on that issue had not been undertaken, but he would be looking to obtain evidence from the businesses in that regard.  

The Portfolio Holder added that at a highways meeting an Officer had put forward the view that the majority of people who parked in Castle Street went into the city centre.

A Member felt that if people were walking past the shops they may be prompted to visit thus increasing footfall.  She further questioned what impact consultation with businesses would have now that a response had been forwarded to the Carlisle Local Committee.

Mr Battersby stated that part of the project was to improve pedestrian links and signage to the car parks and therefore footfall should increase.  The Executive wished to fully understand the concerns and, if possible, work to address the same.

The Portfolio Holder added that it was important to take on board concerns raised.  However, for Carlisle as a University City, the proposed scheme presented wonderful and exciting opportunities for businesses such as the book shop and cafe in Castle Street.

(c) A Member recalled that everyone had been favour of the improvement works to Brampton town centre.  However, the main route had been closed in mid-December causing chaos.  Had a date for the commencement of the public realm improvements in Castle Street been determined and would steps be taken to ensure that the work was not programmed to coincide with the Christmas / summer periods?

Mr Battersby acknowledged the need to look carefully at the timing of the works.  He would look to appoint a Project Manager who would liaise with businesses on a daily basis to identify and resolve any problems.  Until the Traffic Orders were approved the timetable was out with the Council’s control.

(d) The Historic Core Public Realm Improvements had originally been raised as a ‘quick win’ however people were now wondering whether it was priority.

(e) This Committee had received a report on the matter subsequent to a decision having been taken by the Executive.  A member expressed frustration that the Committee could not influence the decision which devalued the role of scrutiny.  He felt that he could support option 1 as set out in the report, subject so some minor amendments.

The Portfolio Holder replied that the Committee had the opportunity to comment during the consultation period.  The report had been submitted to the Committee today in good faith.

(f) The Member outlined concerns raised by the Leader of the Salvation Army in terms of access and could not see how those had been addressed.

In response the Portfolio Holder outlined the provision being made for residents, people with disabilities and a drop-off point as part of the scheme.  He believed that a great deal had been done to support usage in the area.

Mr Battersby added that the Salvation Army had provision to enable them to operate.  Major Lennox had provided details of a Sunday scheme operated in Newcastle which was being looked at and discussions were ongoing with him to address concerns.

The Learning and Development Portfolio Holder commented that he had joined the Carlisle Renaissance Liaison Group and would take all comments on board.

(g) A recent headline in the media referred to the scrapping of the scheme.  Was that a delaying tactic?

Mr Battersby suspected that the headline referred only to Option 4 – shelve the project and review expenditure priorities as detailed in the report.

(h) What discretion existed to reduce business rates to compensate for disruption during the construction period?

In response Mr Battersby envisaged that traffic flow would be maintained in Castle Street during the construction period.  Work would be undertaken in small phases to minimise disruption.  The greatest concern was that people may think that the area was closed and signage would be required to say that Castle Street remained open for business.  No specific compensation would be payable.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder thought that any genuine cases could be looked at.

The Learning and Development Portfolio Holder added that Government was to provide discretionary funding to assist Carlisle during the economic crisis.

(i) Improved pedestrian signage to adjacent car parks was included as part of the current project.  It was important to recognise that older people would have mobility issues and work should be done to move towards a strategy for older persons.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that:

1) The Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee supported the adoption of Option 1 as set out in report CS.9/09, subject to the rider that every possible effort be made to resolve specific issues raised, including concerns of the Salvation Army; religious establishments and businesses in the Castle Street area.

2) The Committee was disappointed not to have been given an opportunity to influence the matter prior to a decision having been taken at the Executive.







